March 13, 2003

From: Gary Ezovski

To:
 Jonathan Raab

Re:     Vehicle Efficiency Incentive Program

CLF COMMENTS IN RED

The debate that ensued after my suggestion to modify the VEIP program was aired at the last Stakeholders meeting initially caused me to think that I should never have asked the question!  However, after additional thought, reading multiple comments including those by the representative from AAA and also after participating in the teleconference, I am absolutely convinced that our VEIP program requires more thought and a better alternative.  

I am not certain what the final program should be but I am convinced there must be a more appropriate alternative.  If our debate over this program is any indication of what will happen in the legislature, the final outcome, if any, will be far different from our proposal.  If only due to their reaction to a potential $4000 fee or credit I firmly believe legislators who have far less time than we to contribute to this matter will brush the proposal aside in favor of no incentive or their own quickly created alternative.  Why would legislators quickly dismiss a program based on the amount of the fee or rebate?  To summarily conclude that legislators do not have the courage to adopt progressive legislation underestimates the legislator’s potential resolve to tackle a real environmental and economic problem facing this state.  Based upon initial consultations with members of the General Assembly, VEIA and its attendant Feebate amount, is not consider a nonstarter.  One may argue that the $4000.00 fee is a penalty to some constituents, but the rebate is a reward to other constituents.  Provide a reward for doing something good is not outlandish, and penalizing poor or injurious choices seems intuitive.  It is possible Mr. Ezovski has some detailed insight for his assertion, and if so, it should be shared with the working group to assist in our formulation of an effective GHG reduction action plan.  To assist in our debate I will summarize the thought behind the idea I offered to Jonathan via email prior to the last working group meeting that I unfortunately could not attend.

The VEIP which included the $4000 fee and rebate on new vehicles was difficult for me to accept for the following reasons:

· The fee and rebate are excessive.  From a science viewpoint I believe it is safe to say that we have not come to a consensus for the cause of global warming or the absolute magnitude that greenhouse gasses have in the process.  That debate will and should continue.  A review of the scientific literature clearly supports a consensus that GHG is the major contributor to global warming.  Assuming arguendo that the debate ensues in the scientific community regarding GHG and global warming, the entire industrial world (except for the USA) has endorsed the Kyoto Protocol.  Moreover, Governor Almond endorsed Resolution 26-4.  In addition, an artifact of the stakeholders meetings and Resolution 26-4, determined GHG causes global warming, global warming is problem for our region, and automobiles are a major source of GHGs.  The Resolution is the impetus of the RI GHG Process.  Therefore, irrespective of the scientific debate, RI has concluded that GHG is a real problem that must be resolved, hence the creation of the RI GHG Action Plan Process.  In the meantime, it is easy to agree that unnecessary emissions and waste of fossil fuels is neither environmentally nor economically beneficial.  Efficiency should be encouraged.  But we are yet to come to a point where we can justify that waste be penalized.  Personally, I do not have a problem justifying a “penalty” for waste.  The “fee” part of Feebate can be analogized to sin taxes imposed on alcohol or tobacco.  The use of these products imposes serious deleterious costs on our society, yet their use is legal, and we respect the rights of users to make that lifestyle choice.  However, society has decided to impose a tax on that lifestyle choice.  The tax is partly justified as a deterrent (which has resulted in reduced smoking), and partly based on recouping the societal costs associated with tobacco use.  Feebate allows people to choose larger inefficient vehicles, but that lifestyle choice has deleterious effects on society, and those effects are outlined in Resolution 26-4.  Environmental impact/disposal fees are imposed for batteries tires, oil, anti-freeze, etc… therefore why would a fee on discharging excessive GHG be counterintuitive or justifiable.  Just like sin taxes, Feebate creates deterrents.  A fee of $4000 will be viewed as punitive.  Similarly, since the premium cost for purchase of ultraefficient vehicles such as a hybrid is on the order of $4000 it seems probable that the $4000 rebate would be equally extreme.  Does it work in the long term if the only way people purchase these vehicles is to be paid to do so?  Consumers need economic incentives to make lifestyle choices, sad but true.  Unfortunately, we cannot always rely upon ones the social conscience to be the stewards of the environment, that’s why in some municipalities it is unlawful not to recycle.  Auto manufacturers put high rebates on vehicles to move out of date models.  They don't give away their new products to encourage buyers!

· In the original feebate draft, the program would be ignoring vehicle miles traveled.  A person buying a 50 mpg vehicle and driving it 50,000 miles per year would burn at least 1000 gallons per year.  An individual who drives a 15 mpg auto 10,000 miles per year uses under 700 gallons in the same year.  In the original draft program, who pays the fee, who gets the rebate, and who causes the higher environmental impact?  The original feebate draft misses a big part of the overall picture if we are really concerned about emissions.  Consumer choice and lifestyle considerations was an issued raised by some members of the Feebate working group.  An attempt to reduce or limit miles driven is far more draconian than an attempt to change the type of vehicle driven.  Miles driven will have a direct effect on where people choose to live, recreate, and work.  While American love there cars, I think it is safe to say that people love their homes, neighborhoods and jobs more than the type of car they drive.
· From the information available on one manufacturer’s website, it is clear that the federal government has already entered the rebate venue with an income tax deduction opportunity for purchasers of hybrid vehicles.  That being the case Rhode Island doesn’t need to be blazing a trail in that arena.  Effort to encourage congress to add qualifying vehicles to the list seems to me to be a sensible element to include in our Rhode Island program.  Since the Federal government has seen the efficacy of rebates, RI will not be “blazing” a trail in that field.  In fact, RI will be building upon a program that already exists.  Furthermore, why shouldn’t RI blaze a trail?  We blazed the trail in Lead Laws.  In hindsight, the Lead Law seems like a no-brainer, but 5-10 years ago, it was quite controversial.  Think BIG, even if we are the smallest state.
With that said I will go back to my thoughts for an alternative.  First, I need to point out that, though my reasons are somewhat different, the draft alternative was no more acceptable to me than it was to AAA.  All that proposal did was find a different way to fund the rebate which, as described above, I feel is excessive.  My original premise was a smaller consideration on both the fee and the rebate side that required no new administration but still offered opportunity for adjustment now and through time to stimulate consideration of GHG by all vehicle owners.  As an example I suggested a parallel to the heavy vehicles tax that is commonly referred to as IFTA (International Fuel Tax Agreement).  The reference was an example of an existing program where monies are distributed based upon information provided by the vehicle owner.  I felt it was beyond my scope to develop a full model but it certainly was never my suggestion to establish a gasoline tax.  The idea is simply to try piggy backing an existing program to avoid administration.  Based again on all the discussion to date I will now suggest the following as a basis for the kind of program that I contemplated.  Feebate does not require a completely new administrative program per se.  When a vehicle is registered, sales taxes and registration fees are paid at the DMV.  Feebate will be administered at that juncture.  The fee will be another check collected.  The fee and rebate could be part of the registration fee and/or the rebate can be applied towards the sales tax.  In essence, the administrative infrastructure for collecting fees and taxes exist, they manner in which the fees and taxes are collected will be modified.  The fee or rebate will be coded to specific vehicles, and therefore DMV staff won’t have to make a single calculation.  To be fair, the alternative doesn’t appear to require an additional administrative program either.  When a vehicle is inspected, its mileage is recorded and probably sent to the DMV already.  The miles driven fee can be collected through the biannual registration process (the fee can be calculated through a fairly simple query of the DMV database).

· Utilize the existing vehicle inspection program to gather vehicle fuel use for all vehicles.  This would entail the inspector reading the vehicle odometer, inspecting for signs of tampering and carefully recording vehicle model and power characteristics.

· Since the information regarding vehicle pass or fail status must already be relayed to the registry of motor vehicles the additional data should be a limited burden to compile and evaluate to establish three or more levels of GHG status.  Since it is fashionable of late to work with colors, perhaps a simple red, yellow or green use criterion is an appropriate starting point.

· Green GHG qualifiers would be those who are established to use less than a targeted fuel consumption based on the actual Vehicle Miles Traveled and the EPA MPG rating for the vehicle.  For example autos using less than 500 gallons of fuel could qualify.  This allows a presumed average 15,000 miles per year vehicle that is rated at 30 mpg to qualify for green status.

· Yellow GHG qualifiers are those who consume a fuel quantity that is within a specific range of the target average which the program desires to achieve.  This need not be symmetric around the average but perhaps that becomes those vehicles using between 500 and 750 gallons per year or the average 15,000 mile per year use of a vehicle producing between 20 and 30 mpg.

· Red GHG qualifiers are those who consume fuel at a rate over 750 gallons per year.  That includes any vehicle rated at less than 20 mpg traveling over 15,000 miles per year. 

· The fee and rebate can then be a simple adjustment of either the vehicle inspection fee or the vehicle registration fee.  I think the registration fee would be the most prudent since compensation of the inspector by the State could complicate the process.  So, without benefit of an assessment of how the fees already vary by type of vehicle, an auto registration fee for the green qualifier could be waived.  An auto registration fee for a yellow qualifier could be as it is now.  An auto registration fee for a red qualifier would be double the current rate. The ultimate target would be for the program to be revenue neutral and require no new administration whatsoever.

· The number of levels could vary and the range of fuel use can vary as the technology in vehicles improves or if the air quality in the region declined.

What does this do?  It provides a tool to focus the discussion and thoughts regarding real emissions for every automobile without being punitive and without egregious benefit to any particular segment and without interfering with or duplicating sensible national policies.  It is a Rhode Island supplement to national concerns and legislation.  It is considerate of the type of vehicle and more oriented to the emissions the vehicle produces.  That in itself also generates potential to add a level for vehicles that have no emissions regardless of miles traveled! 

Frankly, the national CAFÉ standard is not a sensible national policy, and it is influenced by the auto industry.  If you doubt this influence, read the legislative history behind the 27 years of EPCA.  Furthermore, national policy allows a SUV to be considered a truck and not a passenger vehicle for purposes of CAFÉ standards.  This policy is perverse, SUV are used for passengers, despite the fact that it is built on a truck chassis.  The auto industry capitalizes on this policy by not employing more expensive technologies that could reduce emissions.  With this in mind, don’t forget that the auto industry claimed that seatbelts, unleaded gas, and catalytic converts were not economically or technologically feasible.  In the end, the efforts of undaunted policy advocates, scientist and courageous politicians made those aspects of modern automobiles a reality.  Keep in mind, that California is embroiled in another highly contested legal battle with the auto industry pertaining to LEVs and ZEVs regulations.  California once again will not rely upon “sensible national policy” or the auto industry nay sayers to bring about historical changes. 

PAGE  
1

